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Introduction

In spring 2008 NC State’s University Planning and Analysis office (UPA) administered the Staff Well-Being Survey (SWBS).  The primary goal of the survey was to collect information from the staff to better enable the University to work towards meeting its Strategic Plan’s Investment Priority “to help attract, develop, and retain staff of the highest quality.”   The SWBS, sponsored by Provost Larry Nielsen and Vice Chancellor for Finance and Business Charles Leffler, was modeled on a similar survey conducted of NC State faculty in fall 2006.  An advisory committee with representatives from various units across campus was responsible for identifying key areas of staff concern to investigate, administering the survey, conducting the data analyses, and (in on-going efforts with input from the entire campus community) interpreting the results, preparing various reports, and making them publicly available. 

This document provides a brief overview of the history of the project and the development of the questionnaire, describes the survey population, details how the survey was administered, and gives response rates broken down by various sub-groups of the population.  Links to reports providing more detailed information are provided.  A copy of the questionnaire with overall results to the survey, an executive summary on the overall results, and tables of results broken down by various sub-groups of the survey population (e.g., division/college, employment profile characteristics, and demographic characteristics) are available online at http://www2.acs.ncsu.edu/UPA/survey/staff/.

In the coming months UPA will work with the campus community to identify specific areas of interest from the survey to explore more fully.  Reports and/or presentations on these areas of interest (e.g., the performance review process, diversity concerns, campus leadership) will be shared as available.

History and Development

Although various staff members at NC State might have been asked to participate in surveys over the years to collect information on specific issues of concern (e.g., campus safety), the University had apparently never before conducted a broad-based, campus-wide survey of its staff. UPA’s Assistant Director for Survey Research, Dr. Nancy Whelchel, organized an advisory committee to identify key areas of interest and develop the questionnaire.  In addition to University Planning and Analysis staff, the advisory committee consisted of top-level representatives from the Staff Senate, Office for Equal Opportunity and Equity, Office for Diversity and Inclusion, Committee on the Status of Women, Human Resources, and the University Director for Assessment, and staff members representing various constituents across campus (e.g., Building Maintenance and Operations, NC State Libraries, CALS Cooperative Extension Services).
  The major goal of the survey project was to collect information that would be useful to the university community in identifying what NC State is doing well and what challenges the university faces in promoting staff well-being.  Ideally, the resulting data would better enable the university to work towards making improvements in areas of concern identified by the survey.

The committee built on the questionnaire originally developed and used for the Faculty Well-Being survey project.  In addition, the committee explored staff surveys administered at other universities as well as in the private sector.  When possible, the NC State questionnaire included questions similar or identical to these surveys in order to allow for comparisons with other universities.   Ultimately the questionnaire included 12 topical sections related to staff well-being, and a final section collecting demographic information not available through personnel records.  Topical sections were:

· Overall Satisfaction

· Working Relationships

· Communication

· Leadership

· Vision and Direction

· Diversity and Multiculturalism

· Work Activities

· Support and Professional Development

· Performance Evaluation

· Pay and Compensation

· Campus Infrastructure and Physical Environment

· Campus Activities

Altogether there were about 300 forced-choice questions on the survey, most of which employed a 4-point Likert response option scale (e.g., “very satisfied,” “satisfied,” “dissatisfied,” “very dissatisfied”).  Response options did not generally include a middle or neutral response option (e.g., “neither satisfied nor dissatisfied”) but did include a “don’t know” type option when it was judged likely that some respondents would not have sufficient experience on which to base an opinion.  The questionnaire also included a limited number of open-ended questions.

During the summer and fall of 2007 and early 2008, Dr. Whelchel gave presentations on the project to the Staff Senate, NC State University Executive Officers, Vice Provosts, and Human Resources’ Personnel Connections, and sought their input on the topics covered in the questionnaire.  In addition, members of the SWBS advisory committee were encouraged to talk with their constituents about the project and to provide feedback on the questionnaire, in particular to make suggestions for topics and/or specific items to include (or exclude).  The questionnaire was also pre-tested with a group of staff an Occupational Activity Code of “professional,” a group of “technical” and “clerical” staff, and two groups of “skilled crafts” and “service/maintenance” staff (for a total of four separate pre-tests).  Revisions were made to the questionnaire based on feedback from the presentations and the pre-tests.  Dr. Whelchel also met with the with the university’s Regulatory Compliance Administration to confirm that the project was following appropriate regulations regarding research with human subjects.

Survey Population


The survey population was designed to be as inclusive as possible.  In general, all staff with Staff Senate representation were eligible to participate in the survey.  Specifically, the population included all non-instructional EPA and SPA permanent and time-limited staff with an FTE of 0.5 or higher who had been employed at NC State for at least 6 months at the time of the start of the survey (i.e., non-probationary).  Librarians and Cooperative Extension staff were included in the population.  All NC State employees on the ‘3D’ list (essentially those in administrative positions), post-docs, and students were excluded from the population.  No sampling was done - - all staff in the population as defined above were invited to participate in the survey.  The final survey population size was 5,841.  (More details on the demographic make-up of the survey population are included in discussions of response rates below.)

Survey Administration


The SWBS was available both online and on paper, with the paper version being available in both English and Spanish.  All staff were eligible to use up to one hour during their normal working hours to complete the survey.

Online survey: UPA staff did all programming to create the online survey and hosted it on their secure server.  Only members of the survey population, who were required to log on to the survey using their university Unity ID and password, could access the survey.  A randomly generated unique ID number, and not the Unity ID, was retained on each individual survey record.  For the duration of the data collection process UPA maintained a datafile linking the randomly generated IDs to contact information for each member of the survey population in order to facilitate follow-up reminders and the data cleaning process.  As per item 47790 in the North Carolina Program Records Retention and Disposition Schedule, this latter datafile was destroyed after the data cleaning process, thereby assuring the confidentiality of all respondents.  
Because the questionnaire was long (with about 300 questions in total) there were concerns with both respondent burden and computer “time out” problems.  In order to minimize these potential problems and enhance participation rates, each of the 12 sections on the questionnaire were created as separate “pages.”  At the end of each “page” (section) the respondent was required to submit that series of questions, and elect whether to continue on with the next section (for which the specific topic was given) or exit the survey and return to complete it at a later time.  The number of questions remaining on the survey was indicated by letting respondents know when they had completed 25%, 50%, and 75% of the survey.  When a respondent who had exited the survey before completing the final section returned to the survey at a later time, he/she was automatically directed to the next section he/she needed to complete.  Ultimately, this method proved quite successful, with 85.7 percent of those who started the survey completing all 12 substantive sections, and 91.4 percent completed at least half of the survey (see Table 1).  Thus, we have partial data for about 14 percent of the respondents included in the final results.

Table 1: Number and Percentage of Respondents Completing Each Section of the Online Survey
	Section
	N
	Percent

	  A: Overall Satisfaction
	2,828
	100.0%

	  B: Working Relationships
	2,783
	98.4%

	  C: Communication (through 25% of questions)
	2,743
	97.0%

	  D. Leadership
	2,689
	95.1%

	  E: Vision and Direction
	2,632
	93.1%

	  F: Diversity and Multiculturalism
	2,604
	92.1%

	  G: Work Activities (through 50% of questions)
	2,586
	91.4%

	  H: Support and Professional Development
	2,529
	89.4%

	  I: Performance and Evaluation
	2,500
	88.4%

	  J: Pay and Compensation 
	2,470
	87.3%

	  K: Campus Infrastructure/Physical Environment (through 75% of questions)
	2,458
	86.9%

	  L: Campus Activities
	2,423
	85.7%


Almost 20% of those participating in the survey took advantage of the option to take the survey in more than one sitting. Among those completing all sections of the online survey in one sitting, the median time for completion was 38 minutes, and average time 41 minutes.  

Paper survey:  In order to better enable participation in the survey, particularly to those with limited access to the Web, the survey methodology included a paper questionnaire option.  The printed scannable form contained identical question wording, and essentially mirrored the formatting of the online survey.  All staff classified as skilled crafts, service, or maintenance (N=941) were mailed packets with a paper copy of the survey, a cover letter, and a pre-addressed postage-paid return envelope.  All staff in this group with a race/ethnicity of Hispanic (as indicated in personnel data) were sent both an English and Spanish version of the cover letter and survey in their packet (N=107).  Paper surveys were also available on request for those in other occupational classifications.  Those receiving paper survey packets were also informed that they could complete the online survey if they chose to do so.

Survey Promotion, Announcements, and Invitations


A great deal of effort was put in to promoting the survey to the NC State staff, and encouraging them to participate in it.  In addition to the presentations noted above, articles about the survey were published in the Fall 2007 and Spring 2008 issues of Human Resources’ Wolfbeat newsletter, and in the March 12, 2008 issue of the Bulletin.  UPA distributed flyers to be posted in work locations across campus, and hosted an informational booth about the SWBS at the Employee Appreciation Benefits and Wellness Fair in early March 2008 (which included a drawing for a 30 minute massage, donated by Campus Recreation).  Various administrators on campus also sent targeted emails to their constituents informing them about the survey.  Further, a number of different incentives were used to help encourage staff to participate in the survey.  Specifically, these consisted of: a drawings for two tickets to an NC State football game and for two tickets to an NC State men’s basketball game (donated by the Athletics’ office); four $50 gift cards for the University Bookstore (donated by the University Finance and Business office); ten vouchers worth two tickets each for an ARTS NC STATE performance (donated by the Office of Student Affairs); and a $50 gift certificate to the NC State Alumni Online Store (donated by the Alumni Association).


The research design called for members of the survey population to receive a pre-notification letter, either paper survey packet or an email announcing when the online survey went live, and at least two follow-up reminders for non- and partial-respondents.  About 3 weeks before the survey went live, Provost Nielsen and VC Leffler sent all staff in the survey population a hardcopy pre-notification letter about the upcoming survey (including a Spanish version for Hispanic staff).  Pre-notification letters were sent via campus mail to staff members’ on-campus address, or through US mail to those with an off-campus work address.  The letter informed staff about the upcoming survey, and explained the survey’s importance in making progress on the University’s Strategic Plan’s Investment Priority “to help attract, develop, and retain a staff of the highest quality.”  The letter explicitly stated that participation in the survey was voluntary and that all responses would be kept confidential.  The letter also included information about the drawing for incentives.

On March 27, 2008 all members of the survey population with a valid email address were sent an email from Provost Nielsen and Vice Chancellor Leffler announcing that the Staff Well-Being Survey was now available online.  (This and all subsequent email announcements about the survey also informed faculty that a paper copy of the survey was available on request.)  All those classified as skilled crafts, service, or maintenance were sent a paper copy of the survey to their work address, either through campus of US Mail.  

In order to keep the names of those who had and had not responded to the survey confidential, all follow-up reminders to non-respondents and partial-respondents, and all queries about the survey were handled directly by Dr. Whelchel.  On April 2, Dr. Whelchel sent targeted follow-up email reminders to non-respondents and to those who had submitted some, but not all sections of the online survey.  Non-respondents classified as skilled crafts, service, or maintenance were sent a postcard reminder to their work address through either campus or US mail.  On April 16, skilled crafts, service, and maintenance staff who had not yet submitted the survey either online or on paper were mailed another complete survey packet, and all others were mailed the postcard reminder.  A final email reminder was sent to all non- and partial-respondents on April 28.  The survey closed on May 1, 2008.

Response Rate

The Staff Well-Being Survey was in the field (either online or on paper) for a total of 45 days.  As of that time, 3,243 of the 5,841 faculty in the survey population had submitted either some or all of the survey, either online (N=2828) or on paper (N=377 English version and N=38 Spanish version), for a 55.5 percent response rate, and a margin of error of plus or minus 0.8 percentage points.
  

Table 2 presents a breakdown of response rates by various subgroups of the survey population, specifically: division/college, EPA/SPA classification, occupation, on- or off-campus work location, number of years employed at NC State, gender, race/ethnicity, and age.  For the most part, response rates were remarkably consistent across these various groups – with the exception of gender (with women being more likely than men to have participated in the survey) there are literally no statistically significant differences in response rates between any of the aforementioned subgroups.  Other than slightly over-representing females, the final survey sample closely mirrors the actual survey population in terms of its distribution across all groups listed above.  For example, 31.0 percent of the survey population is in the College of Agricultural and Life Sciences, as are 30.4 percent of survey respondents.  Off-campus staff (e.g., cooperative extension) make up 14.3% of the survey population and 15.0% of the staff.  12.4 percent of the staff in the population have worked at NC State for twenty or more years, as do 12.0% of respondents.  African Americans make up 18.5% of the survey population and 16.5% of respondents.  As a results, the overall survey results are generalizable to the survey population as a whole, and results of sub-groups analyses generalizable to the respective groups.

Given their relatively low number in both the survey population and among respondents, results are not presented separately for Native Americans.  However, responses from Native Americans are included in the overall results, as well as in their respective group for other categories (e.g., women, SPA).  In addition, in order to assure confidentiality, results for groups with less than 5 respondents are not presented.  

Table 2: Survey Response Rate and Margin of Error (overall and by subgroups)

	Division
	Survey
Population
	Survey
Respondents
	Response
Rate
	Margin of
Error

(+/-)

	
	N
	%
	N
	%
	%
	

	Overall
	5,841
	100.0
	3,243
	100.0
	55.5
	0.8

	Academic Affairs
	449
	7.7
	282
	8.7
	62.8
	2.2

	Chancellor's 
	198
	3.4
	66
	2.0
	33.3
	8.0 

	Extension, Engagement, & Economic Development
	149
	2.6
	83
	2.6
	55.7
	4.8

	Finance & Business
	1183
	20.3
	721
	22.2
	60.9
	1.4

	Office of Information Technology
	250
	4.3
	159
	4.9
	63.6
	2.8

	Research and Graduate Studies
	101
	1.7
	63
	1.9
	62.4
	4.6

	Student Affairs
	436
	7.5
	204
	6.3
	46.8
	3.7

	University Advancement
	73
	1.3
	44
	1.4
	60.3
	5.9

	College of Agriculture & Life Sciences
	1812
	31.0
	986
	30.4
	54.4
	1.4

	College of Design
	27
	0.5
	18
	0.6
	66.7
	7.7

	College Of Education
	57
	1.0
	29
	0.9
	50.9
	8.9

	College of Engineering
	342
	5.9
	183
	5.6
	53.5
	3.4

	College Of Humanities & Social Sciences
	83
	1.4
	48
	1.5
	57.8
	6.0

	College of Management
	37
	0.6
	19
	0.6
	51.4
	10.9

	College of Natural Resources
	99
	1.7
	64
	2.0
	64.6
	4.3

	College of Physical & Mathematical Sciences
	115 
	2.0 
	62 
	1.9 
	53.9 
	5.7

	College of Textiles
	66 
	1.1 
	24 
	0.7 
	36.4 
	12.7

	College Of Veterinary Medicine
	363 
	6.2 
	187 
	5.8 
	51.5 
	3.5


Table 2: Survey Response Rate and Margin of Error (overall and by subgroups) continued
	Classification
	Survey
Population
	Survey
Respondents
	Response
Rate
	Margin of
Error

(+/-)

	
	N
	%
	N
	%
	%
	

	EPA 
	1,759 
	30.1 
	919 
	28.3 
	52.2 
	1.5 

	SPA 
	4,082 
	69.9 
	2,324 
	71.7 
	56.9 
	0.9 


	Occupation
	Survey
Population
	Survey
Respondents
	Response
Rate
	Margin of
Error

(+/-)

	
	N
	%
	N
	%
	%
	

	Administrative 
	257 
	4.4 
	162 
	5.0 
	63.0 
	2.8 

	Professional 
	2,140 
	36.6 
	1,156 
	35.6 
	54.0 
	1.3 

	Technical 
	1,462 
	25.0 
	888 
	27.4 
	60.7 
	1.3 

	Clerical 
	1,041 
	17.8 
	527 
	16.3 
	50.6 
	2.1 

	Skilled Crafts 
	356 
	6.1 
	203 
	6.3 
	57.0 
	3.0 

	Service/Maintenance 
	585 
	10.0 
	307 
	9.5 
	52.5 
	2.7 


	Campus Location
	Survey
Population
	Survey
Respondents
	Response
Rate
	Margin of
Error

(+/-)

	
	N
	%
	N
	%
	%
	

	On campus 
	5,004 
	85.7 
	2,755 
	85.0 
	55.1 
	0.8 

	Off campus 
	837 
	14.3 
	488 
	15.0 
	58.3 
	1.8 


	Years at NC State
	Survey
Population
	Survey
Respondents
	Response
Rate
	Margin of
Error

(+/-)

	
	N
	%
	N
	%
	%
	

	1 year or less 
	950 
	16.3 
	537 
	16.6 
	56.5 
	1.8 

	More than 1 year, but less than 5 years 
	1,258 
	21.5 
	688 
	21.2 
	54.7 
	1.7 

	5-9 years 
	1,711 
	29.3 
	969 
	29.9 
	56.6 
	1.4 

	10-19 years 
	1,199 
	20.5 
	661 
	20.4 
	55.1 
	1.7 

	20 years or more 
	723 
	12.4 
	388 
	12.0 
	53.7 
	2.3 


 Table 2: Survey Response Rate and Margin of Error (overall and by subgroups) continued
	Gender
	Survey
Population
	Survey
Respondents
	Response
Rate
	Margin of
Error

(+/-)

	
	N
	%
	N
	%
	%
	

	Male 
	2,568 
	44.0 
	1,239 
	38.2 
	48.2 
	1.4 

	Female
	3,273
	56.0
	2,004
	61.8
	61.2
	0.8


	Race/Ethnicity
	Survey
Population
	Survey
Respondents
	Response
Rate
	Margin of
Error

(+/-)

	
	N
	%
	N
	%
	%
	

	White 
	4,345 
	74.5
	2,486 
	76.8
	57.2 
	0.8 

	African American 
	1,069 
	18.3
	531 
	16.4
	49.7 
	2.1 

	Asian 
	181 
	3.1
	89 
	2.8
	49.2 
	5.3 

	Hispanic 
	199 
	3.4
	108 
	3.3
	54.3 
	4.3 

	Native American
	23
	0.4
	16
	0.5
	69.6
	7.5

	Not specified
	12
	0.2
	6
	0.2
	50.0
	20.0


	Age
	Survey
Population
	Survey
Respondents
	Response
Rate
	Margin of
Error

(+/-)

	
	N
	%
	N
	%
	%
	

	Less than 35 years of age 
	1,445 
	24.7 
	758 
	23.4 
	52.5 
	1.7 

	35-44 years of age 
	1,453 
	24.9 
	798 
	24.6 
	54.9 
	1.6 

	45-54 years of age 
	1,802 
	30.9 
	1,042 
	32.1 
	57.8 
	1.3 

	55 or more years of age 
	1,141 
	19.5 
	645 
	19.9 
	56.5 
	1.7 


General Feedback on the Survey Process and Instrument


Although relatively few people provided feedback on the survey process or instrument during the data collection phase, anecdotal reactions to the survey itself (via email, phone calls, etc.) were general positive.  Several staff called or emailed to question why they were not in the survey population, and adjustments were made as necessary.  A few staff wrote or called to note that the survey took longer than anticipated to complete, and a few commented on the lack of a ‘neutral’ response option for most questions.  A few also contacted Dr. Whelchel to discuss the confidentiality of the survey.  Many staff, however, expressed their appreciation for being given the opportunity to share their opinions in such a survey.

For more information


For more information about the survey project or results, to provide feedback, or to suggest topics for further exploration, please contact Dr. Nancy Whelchel at 515-4184 or ncsu_surveys@ncsu.edu.
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Appendix A: Project History Outline

March, 2007:
Provost Nielsen and VC Leffler agree to sponsor the SWBS, and support UPA by funding the material costs for the project

April 27, 2007:
First SWBS advisory committee meeting.  (Group continues to meet bi-monthly until November 29, 2007)

June 6, 2007: 

Presentation to Staff Senate

Fall 2007: 

WolfBeat article

December 5, 2007:
Official notification of IRB exemption for pre-tests (Joe Rabiega email)

December 13, 2007:
Presentation to HR Personnel Connections group

January 7, 2008:
Presentation to Vice Provosts (by Karen Helm)

January 10 & 11, 2008:
Survey pre-tests staff members, grouped by occupational activity code (professional, technical & clerical, skilled crafts & service maintenance [2])

January 17, 2008:
Official notification that IRB review was not necessary for survey (Deb Paxton email)

February 4, 2008:
Presentation to University Housing: Administrative Support

February 5, 2008:
Presentation to Executive Officers 

February 6, 2008:
Presentation to Staff Senate

February 27, 2008:
Memo outlining survey procedures sent from Chancellor to 3D list

February 27, 2008:
Pre-notification letter from Provost Nielson and VC Leffler sent to all members in current survey population, either through campus or US mail

Spring 2008:

WolfBeat article

March 3, 2008: 
Memo encouraging survey participation sent from Harvey Lineberry, CALS Assistant Dean for Personnel, to cooperative extension staff

March 6, 2008:
Booth at HR Employee Appreciation Wellness Fair promoting survey participation

March 10, 2008:
Flyers distributed to post in work units across campus

March 11, 2008:
Final survey population extracted from PeopleSoft 

March 12, 2008:
Bulletin article

March 17, 2008:
Online survey goes live.  Emails sent to all those in survey population with valid email address

March 19 & 20, 2008:
Paper survey packets mailed via campus or US mail to all staff classified as skilled crafts or service/maintenance, and to all those without a valid email address

April 2, 2008:
First follow-up reminder to non-respondents and those completing only part of the online survey.  (Email to all those with a valid email address; postcard to all skilled crafts and service/maintenance.)

April 16, 2008:
Second follow up reminder to non-respondents and those completing only part of the online survey.  (Full survey packet to skilled crafts and service/maintenance; postcard to all others.)

April 28, 2008:
Third follow-up reminder to non-respondents and those completing only part of the online survey.  (Email to those with valid email address.)

May 1, 2008:
Online survey closes.  No more paper survey accepted.

May 23, 2008:
Winners of random drawings emailed to inform about winning and provide information about claiming prizes

August 19, 2008:
UPA provides Chancellor, Provost, and VC Leffler a report with highlights of results.

August 26, 2008:
SWBS results posted online

September 3, 2008:
Presentation to Staff Senate
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Appendix B: Advisory Committee

Dr. Nancy Whelchel (chair), Assistant Director for Survey Research, University Planning and Analysis

Barbara L. Carroll, Associate Vice Chancellor for Human Resources

Garden Freeman, Superintendent, Building Maintenance and Operations

Melissa Godwin, Coordinator for Survey Research, University Planning and Analysis

Dr. Marcia L. Gumpertz, Assistant Vice Provost for Faculty and Staff Diversity, Office of Diversity and Inclusion; Professor, Department of Statistics

Yvette Griffin, Director, Human Resources – Benefits Section

Michelle Healey, Administrative Assistant, Department of Computer Science and Engineering [Staff Senate representative]
Galen Jones, Director, Human Resources -- Employee Relations 

Terree Kuiper, Director, Human Resources – Employment and Compensation

Aranzazu Lascurain, International Programs Coordinator, Office of International Affairs

Lisa Marshall, Academic Advisor, Nuclear Engineering [Chair, Council on the Status of Women]
Nikki Price, Assistant Director, Facilities – Personnel Services

Sheri Schab, Associate Director, CALS Personnel

Wendy Scott, Assistant Director, Libraries – Organization Design & Learning

Dianne M. Sortini, Director of Employee Relations and Training, Human Resources

Dr. Joni E. Spurlin, University Director of Assessment; Associate Director for Assessment, University Planning and Analysis

E’very Ware, Technical Support Specialist, Extension Technology Services

Melissa Watkins, Administrative Assistant, Transportation – Parking Enforcement Manager [Chair, Staff Senate (2006-2007)]

Gail Willis, Executive Assistant, University Housing – AVC Operations [Chair, Staff Senate (2007-2008)]
Dr. Joanne G. Woodard, Vice Provost, Office for Equal Opportunity
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Appendix C: Survey Announcements, Invitations, and Follow-up Reminders

1) Pre-Notification Letter (on-campus example) (February 27, 2008)

2) Pre-Notification Letter (Spanish-language example) (February 27, 2008)
3) Flyer posted around campus

4) Initial email invitation to all staff with a valid email address, and not classified as skilled crafts/service/maintenance (March 17, 2008)
5) Initial email invitation to all skilled crafts/service/maintenance staff with a valid email address (March 17, 2008)
6) Cover letter included with initial paper survey packet to all skilled crafts/service/maintenance staff and all others without a valid email address (March 27, 2008)

7) Spanish version of cover letter included with initial paper survey packet to all Hispanic skilled crafts/service/maintenance staff (March 27, 2008)
8) First follow-up reminder: Email to all non-respondents with a valid email address (April 2, 2008)
9) First follow-up reminder: Email to all partial-respondents (April 2, 2008)
10) Postcard follow-up reminder: Sent via campus or US Mail

a. 1st follow-up reminder to all skilled crafts/service/maintenance non-respondents (April 2, 2008)
b. 2nd follow-up reminder to all non-respondents not classified as skilled crafts/service/maintenance (April 16, 2008)
11) 2nd follow-up reminder: Included in survey packet to skilled crafts/service/maintenance non-respondents (April 16, 2008)
12) 3rd follow-up reminder: Email to all non-respondents (April 28, 2008)
13) 3rd follow-up reminder: Email to all partial-respondents  (April 28, 2008)
1) Pre-Notification Letter (on-campus example)

[Provost letterhead]

«NAME_PREFIX» «FIRST_NAME» «LAST_NAME» «NAME_SUFFIX»
«ADDRESS1» 

NC State University

Raleigh, NC 27695

 February 27, 2008

Dear «NAME_PREFIX» «LAST_NAME»:

We’d like to invite you to participate in a very important survey about the quality of work life for staff at NC State University.   We did a student survey a few years ago and a faculty survey last year, and we got really useful feedback.  Now it’s time to hear from staff.   

One of the top priorities in the University’s strategic plan is “to help attract, develop, and retain a faculty and staff of the highest quality.”  We are serious about this priority -- and we need your help to guide our efforts.  

In about a week, you will get either an email or a package through campus/US mail asking you to participate in the Staff Well-Being Survey.  

The survey asks for your opinions on a wide range of topics, such as salary and benefits, campus leadership, working relationships, support and professional development, performance reviews, and diversity.   We will use the results of the survey to help identify things that already work well at NC State – as well as opportunities for improvements that might make NC State an even better community in which to work.    

We will report the results at campus presentations and on the University’s web site, so you’ll be able to see and discuss the overall findings.  And you will have chances to make suggestions for actions based on what we learn.  

NC State’s University Planning & Analysis (UPA) office will administer the survey, analyze the data, and prepare the reports. UPA routinely works with confidential data and will respect and protect your identity.  The survey data will be stored in a secure location, and will NOT include any personally-identifying information (e.g., your name, employee ID number, etc.).  Results will only be reported in summary form -- in no case will it be possible to determine an individual’s identity.   Your supervisor will never see any individual responses to the survey.  

Your participation is completely voluntary, but we hope you take the time to share your opinions.  For results to be the most meaningful and useful, everyone needs to participate and give their honest and thoughtful answers.   

We have asked all senior administrators to make sure that each staff member may have up to one hour of time, during regular working hours, to privately complete either the online or paper version of the survey.

To thank you for participating, you’ll be eligible for a drawing for one of several prizes, including tickets to a Wolfpack football or basketball game, tickets to an ARTS NC STATE performance, a University Bookstore gift certificate, or a voucher for the Alumni Association Online Store.

If you have any questions about the survey, please feel free to contact Dr. Nancy Whelchel in UPA (ncsu_surveys@ncsu.edu or 515-4184).  Thank you in advance for sharing your opinions with us.  We look forward to using the results in our continuous efforts to support the wellbeing of NC State staff. 

Sincerely, 

[signature]




[signature]
Larry A. Nielsen 



Charles Leffler

Provost and Executive Vice Chancellor

 Vice Chancellor, Finance and Business

2) Pre-Notification Letter (Spanish-language)

[Provost Letterhead]

«NAME_PREFIX» «FIRST_NAME» «LAST_NAME» «NAME_SUFFIX»
«ADDRESS1» 

NC State University

Raleigh, NC 27695
27 de febrero de 2008

Estimado(a)  «NAME_PREFIX» «LAST_NAME»:
Deseamos invitarlo a participar en una encuesta muy importante sobre la calidad de vida laboral para el personal en NC State University.  Realizamos una encuesta estudiantil hace algunos años y una encuesta para docentes el año pasado y obtuvimos una retroalimentación muy útil.  Ahora es momento de escuchar al personal administrativo.   

Una de las prioridades principales en el plan estratégico de la Universidad (strategic plan) es “ayudar a atraer, desarrollar y conservar un personal docente y administrativo de la mejor calidad.”  Somos serios en cuanto a esta prioridad y necesitamos de su ayuda para orientar nuestros esfuerzos.  

En una semana, usted recibirá un correo electrónico o un paquete mediante el correo del campus/servicio postal pidiéndole que participe en la Encuesta sobre el bienestar del personal.  
La encuesta le pide su opinión sobre una gran variedad de temas, como salario y beneficios, liderazgo en el campus, relaciones laborales, apoyo y desarrollo profesional, evaluaciones de desempeño y diversidad. Usaremos los resultados de la encuesta para ayudar a identificar las cosas que ya funcionan bien en NC State – así como las oportunidades para mejorar que podrían hacer de NC State una mejor comunidad en la cual trabajar.    

Informaremos los resultados en las presentaciones del campus y en el sitio Web de la University, por lo tanto usted podrá ver y comentar los hallazgos generales.  Además, usted tendrá la posibilidad de hacer sugerencias para las acciones con base en lo que aprendamos.  

La oficina de NC State’s University Planning & Analysis (UPA) administrará la encuesta, analizará los datos y preparará los informes. UPA trabaja periódicamente con datos confidenciales y respetará y protegerá su identidad.  Los datos de la encuesta se almacenarán en un lugar seguro y NO incluirán información que lo identifique personalmente (por ejemplo: su nombre, número de identificación de empleado, etc.).  Los resultados sólo se informarán en forma de resumen – en ningún caso será posible determinar la identidad de una persona.  Su supervisor nunca verá las respuestas individuales proporcionadas en la encuesta.  

Su participación es completamente voluntaria, pero esperamos que se tome el tiempo para compartir sus opiniones.  Para que los resultados sean lo más significativo y útil posible, todas las personas necesitan proporcionar y dar respuestas honestas y consideradas.   

Les pedimos a todos los administradores senior que se aseguren de que cada miembro del personal tenga una hora de tiempo, durante horas laborales regulares, para completar en privado la versión en línea o impresa de la encuesta.
Gracias por participar, usted será elegible para ganarse uno de varios premios, incluyendo boletos para un juego de fútbol o básquetbol de Wolfpack, boletos para una presentación de ARTS NC STATE, un certificado de regalo de University Bookstore o un vale para la Alumni Association Online Store.
Si usted tiene preguntas sobre la encuesta, por favor no dude en contactar a la Dra. Nancy Whelchel en UPA (ncsu_surveys@ncsu.edu o 515-4184).  Agradecemos de antemano que haya compartido sus opiniones con nosotros.  Esperamos usar los resultados en nuestros esfuerzos continuos por apoyar el bienestar del personal de NC State. 

Atentamente,
[signature]




[signature]
Larry A. Nielsen 




Charles Leffler
Provost and Executive Vice Chancellor

Vice Chancellor, Finance and Business

3) Flyer posted around campus

!!!!!!!  YOU’RE INVITED  !!!!!!!

What?

The NC State University Staff Well-Being Survey
An opportunity to provide feedback on

· Performance evaluation

· Campus leadership

· Working relationships

· Support and professional development

· Salary and benefits

· Lots, lots more

Why?

Because…

· We care about your opinions!

· Results will be used to help improve the quality of work life for staff at NC State!

· You can win fabulous gifts!

· Tickets to NC State football & basketball games

· Tickets to ARTS NC State performances

· NC State Bookstore gift cards

· Alumni Association Online Store gift certificates
Who?

 All NC State permanent, full-time, non-instructional staff(
When?

March 17 – April 30, 2008

Where?

Online


(http://www2.acs.ncsu.edu/UPA/survey/NCSU.StaffSurvey.htm)

   

On paper 



(delivered directly to your campus box)

  

[También disponible en español]

How?

Watch for announcements in your email and/or campus box.  Use up to one hour to complete the survey, in private, either online or on paper during your regular work hours
SHHHHHHH….!

The survey is confidential

Results will only be reported in summary form - - 

It will not be possible to identify individual respondents
PLEASE JOIN IN ON THIS OPPORTUNITY

TO SHARE YOUR OPINIONS AND EXPERIENCES

( Excludes probationary employees, and upper administration (e.g., deans, directors, department heads)

For more information email ncsusurveys@ncsu.edu or phone 919.515.4184

4) Initial email invitation to all staff with a valid email address, and not classified as skilled crafts/service/maintenance (March 17, 2008)
From: "Provost Nielsen & VC Leffler" <ncsu_surveys@ncsu.edu>

Subject:  NC State University Staff Well-Being Survey

To: undisclosed-recipients:;

Errors-To: ncsu_surveys@ncsu.edu

Dear Staff Member,

About a week ago we sent you a letter inviting you to participate in the NC State Staff Well-Being Survey.  The results of this survey will help identify what we are doing well and where we need to make improvements in our efforts to attract, develop and retain a staff of the highest quality.

The survey is available online now until April 30 at

http://www2.acs.ncsu.edu/UPA/survey/NCSU.StaffSurvey.htm

The survey is very comprehensive - - it could take 30 minutes to an hour to complete the entire survey.  As a reminder, supervisors have been instructed to give their staff up to one hour, during normal work hours, to complete the survey in private.  If necessary, you can complete part of the survey and then come back to finish the rest at a later time.  However, in order for us to fully understand the well-being of our staff, it is very important that you eventually complete all sections of the survey by the April 30 deadline.

You will need to use your Unity user ID to access the survey.  This helps us administer the survey and link your responses with demographic information that help us to better understand issues facing particular groups of staff and at the same time keep the questionnaire reasonably short. 

Please be assured that your identity will be protected and your individual responses kept confidential.  The survey data will be stored in a secure location, and will not include any personally identifying information (e.g., Unity ID, employee number).  Results will only be reported in the summary form --- in no case will it be possible to determine an individual's identity.

Your participation is completely voluntary, but we hope you take the time to share your opinions with us.  In order for the results to be meaningful and useful, we need each of you to participate and give candid assessments.

To show our appreciation, at the end of the survey you may enter a drawing for one of several prizes, including tickets to a Wolfpack football game, tickets to a Wolfpack men's basketball game, tickets to an ARTS NC STATE performance, a University Bookstore gift certificate, and a gift certificate for the Alumni Association Online Store.

If you have any questions about the survey, or would like to request a paper copy of the survey, please contact Dr. Nancy Whelchel, Assistant Director for Survey Research at 515-4184 or ncsu_surveys@ncsu.edu.

Thank you for sharing your opinions with us.

Larry A. Nielsen, Provost and Executive Vice Chancellor

Charles D. Leffler, Vice Chancellor, Finance and Business

  *********************************************************************

  * This message was approved in accordance with the NC State         *

  * University Computer Use Policy Administrative Regulations         *

  * Section IV D on broadcast e-mail. See URL                         *

  * http://www.ncsu.edu/policies/informationtechnology/REG08.00.2.php *

  *********************************************************************
5) Initial email invitation to all skilled crafts/service/maintenance staff with a valid email address (March 17, 2008)
From: "Provost Nielsen & VC Leffler" <ncsu_surveys@ncsu.edu>

Subject:  NC State University Staff Well-Being Survey

To: undisclosed-recipients:;

Errors-To: ncsu_surveys@ncsu.edu

Dear Staff Member,

About a week ago we sent you a letter inviting you to participate in the NC State Staff Well-Being Survey.  The results of this survey will help identify what we are doing well and where we need to make improvements in our efforts to attract, develop and retain a staff of the highest quality.

The survey is now available online now until April 30 at

http://www2.acs.ncsu.edu/UPA/survey/NCSU.StaffSurvey.htm

We will be sending you a paper copy of the survey through campus mail in a few days; if you would prefer not to do it online please just wait and fill out the paper survey when you get it.  

The survey is very comprehensive - - it could take 30 minutes to an hour to complete the entire survey.  As a reminder, supervisors have been instructed to give their staff up to one hour, during normal work hours, to complete the survey in private.  If necessary, you can complete part of the survey and then come back to finish the rest at a later time.  However, in order for us to fully understand the well-being of our staff, it is very important that you eventually complete all sections of the survey by the April 30 deadline.

You will need to use your Unity user ID to access the survey.  This helps us administer the survey and link your responses with demographic information that help us to better understand issues facing particular groups of staff and at the same time keep the questionnaire reasonably short. 

Please be assured that your identity will be protected and your individual responses kept confidential.  The survey data will be stored in a secure location, and will not include any personally identifying information (e.g., Unity ID, employee number).  Results will only be reported in the summary form --- in no case will it be possible to determine an individual's identity.

Your participation is completely voluntary, but we hope you take the time to share your opinions with us.  In order for the results to be meaningful and useful, we need each of you to participate and give candid assessments.

To show our appreciation, at the end of the survey you may enter a drawing for one of several prizes, including tickets to a Wolfpack football game, tickets to a Wolfpack men's basketball game, tickets to an ARTS NC STATE performance, a University Bookstore gift certificate, and a gift certificate for the Alumni Association Online Store.

If you have any questions about the survey, please contact Dr. Nancy Whelchel, Assistant Director for Survey Research at 515-4184 or ncsu_surveys@ncsu.edu.

Thank you for sharing your opinions with us.

Larry A. Nielsen, Provost and Executive Vice Chancellor

Charles D. Leffler, Vice Chancellor, Finance and Business

  *********************************************************************

  * This message was approved in accordance with the NC State         *

  * University Computer Use Policy Administrative Regulations         *

  * Section IV D on broadcast e-mail. See URL                         *

  * http://www.ncsu.edu/policies/informationtechnology/REG08.00.2.php *

  *********************************************************************

6) Cover letter included with initial paper survey packet to all skilled crafts/service/maintenance staff and all others without a valid email address (March 27, 2008)
[Provost Letterhead]

«NAME_PREFIX» «FIRST_NAME» «LAST_NAME»
«ADDRESS1»
«ADDRESS2»










March 19, 2008

Dear «NAME_PREFIX» «LAST_NAME»:

About a week ago we sent you a letter inviting you to participate in the NC State Staff Well-Being Survey.  The results of this survey will help identify what we are doing well and where we need to make improvements in our efforts to attract, develop and retain a staff of the highest quality.

Enclosed please find a paper copy of the survey, along with a postage-paid return envelope in which to seal and return your completed survey.  Attached to your survey is a note with important information you need for completing the survey and making sure we accurately capture your responses.  Be sure to remove the note before mailing back your completed survey.

As you can see that the survey is very comprehensive - - it could take 30 minutes to an hour to complete the entire survey.  As a reminder, supervisors have been instructed to give their staff up to one hour, during normal work hours, to complete the survey in private.  In order for us to fully understand the well-being of our staff, it is very important that all those invited to participate in the survey complete all sections and return it in the enclosed envelope by the April 30 deadline.

Please record the following unique ID number that has been randomly generated for you where requested on your survey: «paperid1»-«paperid2».  This number helps us administer the survey and link your responses with demographic information that help us to better understand issues facing particular groups of staff, and at the same time keep the questionnaire reasonably short.

Please be assured that your identity will be protected and your individual responses kept confidential.  The survey data will be stored in a secure location, and will not include any personally identifying information (e.g., employee number).  Results will only be reported in the summary form --- in no case will it be possible to determine an individual’s identity.

Your participation is completely voluntary, but we hope you take the time to share your opinions with us.  In order for the results to be meaningful and useful, we need each of you to participate and give candid assessments.

To show our appreciation, you are invited to enter a drawing for one of several prizes, including tickets to a Wolfpack football game, tickets to a Wolfpack men’s basketball game, tickets to an ARTS NC STATE performance, a University Bookstore gift certificate, and a gift certificate for the Alumni Association Online Store.

If you would prefer, the survey is also available online at

http://www2.acs.ncsu.edu/UPA/survey/NCSU.StaffSurvey.htm
You will need to use your Unity user ID to access the online survey.  Please note that if necessary, you can complete part of the online survey and then come back to finish the rest at a later time.  

If you have any questions about the survey, please feel free to contact Dr. Nancy Whelchel in University Planning and Analysis (ncsu_surveys@ncsu.edu or 515-4184).  Thank you in advance for sharing your opinions with us.  We look forward to using the results in our continuous efforts to support the wellbeing of NC State staff. 

Sincerely, 


Larry A. Nielsen 



Charles D. Leffler

Provost and Executive Vice Chancellor

 Vice Chancellor, Finance and Business
7) Spanish version cover letter included with initial paper survey packet to all Hispanic skilled crafts/service/maintenance staff (March 27, 2008)
[Provost Letterhead]

«NAME_PREFIX2» «FIRST_NAME» «LAST_NAME»
«ADDRESS1»
«ADDRESS2»
19 de marzo de 2008

Estimado(a) «NAME_PREFIX2» «LAST_NAME»:

Hace aproximadamente una semana le enviamos una carta invitándole a participar en la NC State Staff Well-Being Survey.  Los resultados de esta encuesta nos ayudarán a identificar qué estamos haciendo bien y dónde necesitamos hacer mejoras en nuestros esfuerzos para atraer, desarrollar y mantener un personal de la más alta calidad. 

Adjunta encontrará una copia de la encuesta junto con un sobre con el franqueo postal pago, en el que debe sellar y devolver su encuesta diligenciada. Asimismo encontrará una hoja con información importante para completar la encuesta y para asegurarnos de la precisión en las respuestas.  

Como puede ver, la encuesta es comprensiva -- puede tomar de 30 minutos a una hora para completar toda la encuesta.  Recuerde que los supervisores han recibido instrucciones para darle a su personal hasta una hora durante el horario de trabajo para completar la encuesta en privado. Con el fin de que podamos entender el bienestar de nuestro personal, es muy importante que quienes fueron invitados a participar en la encuesta completen todas las secciones y devuelvan la encuesta en el sobre adjunto para la fecha límite del 30 de abril.

Por favor, registre en el espacio solicitado de la encuesta el número único de identificación que se le ha generado a usted aleatoriamente:  «paperid1»-«paperid2».  Este número nos ayudará a administrar la encuesta y relacionar sus respuestas con información demográfica que nos permite comprender mejor los asuntos con los que deben lidiar los grupos particulares del personal al tiempo que mantiene el cuestionario razonablemente corto.  

Puede estar seguro de que su identidad será protegida y de que sus respuestas serán confidenciales.  Los datos de la encuesta serán archivados en un lugar seguro y no incluirán información personalmente identificable (por ejemplo, número de empleado).   Los resultados serán reportados en el formato de resumen -- en ningún caso será posible determinar la identidad de un individuo.

Su participación es completamente voluntaria, pero esperamos que se tome el tiempo para compartir sus opiniones. Para que los resultados sean lo más significativo y útil posible, todas las personas necesitan proporcionar y dar respuestas honestas y consideradas.   

Gracias por participar, usted será elegible para ganarse uno de varios premios, incluyendo boletos para un juego de fútbol o básquetbol de Wolfpack, boletos para una presentación de ARTS NC STATE un certificado de regalo de University Bookstore o un vale para la Alumni Association Online Store.

Si usted lo prefiere, la encuesta también está disponible en línea en:

http://www2.acs.ncsu.edu/UPA/survey/NCSU.StaffSurvey.htm
Usted deberá usar su Unity user ID para acceder a la encuesta en línea. Tenga en cuenta que, si lo requiere, usted puede completar parte de la encuesta en línea y después regresar para finalizar el resto más tarde.   

Si usted tiene preguntas sobre la encuesta, por favor no dude en contactar a la Dra. Nancy Whelchel en University Planning and Analysis (ncsu_surveys@ncsu.edu o 515-4184). Agradecemos de antemano que haya compartido sus opiniones con nosotros. Esperamos usar los resultados en nuestros esfuerzos continuos por apoyar el bienestar del personal de NC State. 

Atentamente, 









Larry A. Nielsen 



Charles D. Leffler

Provost and Executive Vice Chancellor

 Vice Chancellor, Finance and Business

8) First follow-up reminder: Email to all non-respondents with a valid email address (April 2, 2008)
From: "Nancy Whelchel" <ncsu_surveys@ncsu.edu>

Subject:  NC State University Staff Well-Being Survey

To: undisclosed-recipients:;

Errors-To: ncsu_surveys@ncsu.edu

Dear NC State Employee:

About two weeks ago Provost Neilsen and Vice Chancellor Leffler sent you an email inviting you to participate in the NC State Staff Well-Being Survey.  The survey is open to EPA and SPA employees who work at least 20 hours per week and have been at NC State for at least six months.*  I am responsible for administering the survey, and see that as of 1:00 P.M. April 1 we had not yet gotten your survey.  If you have completed it since then, thank you!  If not, while your participation is completely voluntary, I encourage you to take some time to share your opinions with us.  

The survey is available online now until April 30 at

http://www2.acs.ncsu.edu/UPA/survey/NCSU.StaffSurvey.htm

The survey is very comprehensive - - it could take 30 minutes to an hour to complete the entire survey.  Supervisors have been instructed to give their staff up to one hour, during normal work hours, to complete the survey in private.  If necessary, you can complete part of the survey and then come back to finish the rest at a later time.  However, in order for us to fully understand the well-being of our staff, it is very important that you eventually complete all sections of the survey by the April 30 deadline.

You will need to use your Unity user ID to access the survey, but be assured that your identity will be protected and your individual responses kept confidential.  The survey data will be stored in a secure location, and will not include any personally identifying information (e.g., Unity ID, employee number).  Results will only be reported in the summary form --- in no case will it be possible to determine an individual's identity.

To show our appreciation, at the end of the survey you may enter a drawing for one of several prizes, including tickets to a Wolfpack football game, tickets to a Wolfpack men's basketball game, tickets to an ARTS NC STATE performance, a University Bookstore gift certificate, and a gift certificate for the Alumni Association Online Store.

If you have any questions about the survey, or would like to request a paper copy of the survey, please contact me at 515-4184 or ncsu_surveys@ncsu.edu.

Thank you for sharing your opinions.

Nancy

* Note that the survey population does not include those with instructional appointments (except Librarians) and upper administration.

9) First follow-up reminder: Email to all partial-respondents (April 2, 2008)
From: "Nancy Whelchel" <ncsu_surveys@ncsu.edu>

Subject:  NC State University Staff Well-Being Survey

To: undisclosed-recipients:;

Errors-To: ncsu_surveys@ncsu.edu

Dear NC State Employee:

Thank you for your participation in the NC State Staff Well-Being Survey.  I am responsible for administering the survey, and see that as of 1:00 P.M. April 1 you had not yet completed all of the sections in it.  If you have completed the survey since then, thank you!  If not, I encourage you return to the survey and finish the remaining sections.  Again, participation in the survey is completely voluntary, but we are hoping that all EPA and SPA who work at least 20 hours per week and have been at NC State for at least six months share their opinions with us.*  

In order for the results to be meaningful and useful, we need your candid assessments on all topics included in the survey.  Some of the sections you might not have answered yet cover such areas as performance review, pay and compensation, and your work activities.  The final section provides you with the opportunity to comment in your own words about the most positive aspects of working at NC State as well as the most serious challenges you face here and your suggestions for improvements.

When you return to the survey you will go directly to the next section you need to complete.  Many of you are almost done!  We appreciate you taking a few more minutes of your time to finish the survey.  After you've completed the survey don't forget to enter into the drawing for one of the many fabulous prizes! 

The survey is available online now until April 30 at

http://www2.acs.ncsu.edu/UPA/survey/NCSU.StaffSurvey.htm

If you have any questions about the survey, please contact me at 515-4184 or ncsu_surveys@ncsu.edu.

Thank you for sharing your opinions.

Nancy Whelchel

* Note that the survey population does not include those with instructional appointments (except Librarians) and upper administration.

10) Postcard follow-up reminder: Sent via campus or US Mail

a) 1st follow-up reminder to all skilled crafts/service/maintenance non-respondents (April 2, 2008)
b) 2nd follow-up reminder to all non-respondents not classified as skilled crafts/service/maintenance (April 16, 2008)

!! ATTENTION NC STATE EMPLOYEES !!

We want to remind you about the NC State University

Staff Well-Being Survey

Everyone receiving this postcard is invited and encouraged to participate in the Staff Well-Being Survey.  If you have already completed it, thanks!  If not, there are many reasons to do so, including:

· It’s an easy, confidential way to share your opinions and experiences on a wide range of issues with NC State leaders and decision-makers;

· You will help NC State’s ongoing efforts to attract, develop, and retain staff of the highest quality;

· You can complete the survey, in private, during regular working hours;

· You will be eligible to enter into a drawing to win one of several great prizes!

The survey is available now until April 30 online at

http://www2.acs.ncsu.edu/UPA/survey/NCSU.StaffSurvey.htm

To request a paper copy of the survey, or for more information about the project, email ncsu_surveys@ncsu.edu or phone 515-4184.

11) 2nd follow-up reminder: Included in survey packet to skilled crafts/service/maintenance non-respondents (April 16, 2008)
[University Planning and Analysis Letterhead]

«NAME_PREFIX» «FIRST_NAME» «LAST_NAME»
«DESCR»
«ADDRESS1»
«ADDRESS2»










April 16, 2008

Dear «NAME_PREFIX» «LAST_NAME»:

A few weeks ago Provost Neilsen and Vice Chancellor Leffler mailed you a letter inviting you to participate in the NC State Staff Well-Being Survey.  I am responsible for administering the survey, and wanted to let you know that as of noon on April 15th about 2,000 of the almost 6,000 employees invited to participate in the survey had completed it!  My records, however, indicate that we have not yet received your survey.  If you have completed and returned it to us since then, thank you!   If not, while your participation is completely voluntary, I encourage you to take some time to share your opinions with us.  The deadline for returning the survey is April 30.

Please be assured that your identity will be protected and your individual responses kept confidential.   (I am actually the only person who even knows who has and has not done the survey, which is why this reminder is coming from me.) The survey data are stored in a secure location, and do not include any personally identifying information (e.g., employee number).  Results will only be reported in summary form --- in no case will it be possible to link an individual with his/her responses to the survey questions.  

Attached to the enclosed survey is a note with important information you need for completing the survey, including a unique ID number that has been randomly generated for you.  Please record your number [«paperid1» – «paperid2»] where requested on your survey form.  This number helps us administer the survey and connect your responses with demographic information that help us to better understand issues facing particular groups of staff, and at the same time shortens the questionnaire a bit.  Be sure to remove the note before mailing back your completed survey!

The survey is very comprehensive - - it could take 30 minutes to an hour to complete the entire survey.  Supervisors have been instructed to give their staff up to one hour, during normal work hours, to complete the survey in private.  

Again, your participation is completely voluntary, but we hope you take the time to share your opinions with us.  In order for the results to be meaningful and useful, we need each of you to participate and give candid assessments.  

To show our appreciation, you are invited to enter a drawing for one of several prizes, including tickets to a Wolfpack football game, tickets to a Wolfpack men’s basketball game, tickets to an ARTS NC STATE performance, a University Bookstore gift certificate, and a gift certificate for the Alumni Association Online Store.

If you would prefer to complete the survey online, please go to

http://www2.acs.ncsu.edu/UPA/survey/NCSU.StaffSurvey.htm
If you have any questions about the survey, please feel free to contact me at ncsu_surveys@ncsu.edu or 515-4184.  Thank you in advance for sharing your opinions with us.  We look forward to using the results in our continuous efforts to support the wellbeing of NC State staff. 

Sincerely, 
Nancy L. Whelchel, Ph.D.

Assistant Director for Survey Research
12) 3rd follow-up reminder: Email to all non-respondents (April 28, 2008)
From: "Nancy Whelchel" <ncsu_surveys@ncsu.edu>

Subject:  Final Reminder: NC State Staff Well-Being Survey

To: undisclosed-recipients:;

Errors-To: ncsu_surveys@ncsu.edu

Dear NC State Employee,

The deadline for participating in the NC State University Staff Well-Being Survey is just a few days away!  I am responsible for administering the survey, and see that as of 8:00 A.M. April 28 we had not yet gotten your survey.  Your participation in the survey is completely voluntary, but if you have been meaning to get to it, time is running out!  Over 3,000 employees have already either submitted the survey online or sent back a completed paper copy of it.  While that gives us a lot of information, I want to encourage you to make sure your opinions are heard as well.  To show our appreciation, at the end of the survey you may enter a drawing for one of several prizes.

The survey is available online until midnight on Wednesday April 30 at

http://www2.acs.ncsu.edu/UPA/survey/NCSU.StaffSurvey.htm

Supervisors have been instructed to give their staff up to one hour, during normal work hours, to complete the survey in private.  You will need to use your Unity user ID to access the survey, but be assured that your identity will be protected and your individual responses kept confidential.  

If you have any questions about the survey, or would like to request a paper copy of the survey, please contact me at 515-4184 or ncsu_surveys@ncsu.edu.

Thank you for sharing your opinions.

Nancy

13) 3rd follow-up reminder: Email to all partial-respondents  (April 28, 2008)
From: "Nancy Whelchel" <ncsu_surveys@ncsu.edu>

Subject:  Final Reminder: NC State Staff Well-Being Survey

To: undisclosed-recipients:;

Errors-To: ncsu_surveys@ncsu.edu

Dear NC State Employee,

Thank you for your participation in the NC State Staff Well-Being Survey.  I am responsible for administering the survey, and see that as of 8:00 A.M. April 28 you had not yet completed all of the sections in it.  If you have completed the survey since then, thank you!  If not, you only have a few days left to do so before the survey closes at midnight on April 30.  

To return to the survey online simply go to

http://www2.acs.ncsu.edu/UPA/survey/NCSU.StaffSurvey.htm

After you log in you will be taken directly to the next section you need to complete.  Many of you are almost done!  Some of the sections you might not have answered yet cover such areas as performance review, pay and compensation, and your work activities.  The final section provides you with the opportunity to comment in your own words about the most positive aspects of working at NC State as well as the most serious challenges you face here and your suggestions for improvements.

We appreciate you taking a few more minutes of your time to finish the survey.  After you've finished don't forget to enter into the drawing for one of the many fabulous prizes! 

If you have any questions about the survey, please contact me at 515-4184 or ncsu_surveys@ncsu.edu.

Thank you for sharing your opinions.

Nancy Whelchel

� See Appendix A for timeline of important activities related to the project.


� See Appendix B for a complete list of committee members.


� Because of the nature of the survey – internal assessment - - the project did not fall under the purview of the IRB.  However, IRB procedures were followed through all stages of the project.


� See Appendix C for an example of all correspondence with staff about the survey.


� That is, if 78.0 percent of the respondents answered a question saying they are “satisfied” working at NC State, we can be 95 percent sure that the true figure would be between 78.9 percent (78.0 + 0.9) and 77.1 percent (78.0 - 0.9) if all faculty had responded to the survey. The margin of error increases as the sample size decreases, so statements for various subgroups, such as the separate figures reported for full professors and assistant professors, are less precise than statements based on the total sample (see Table 2 for the margin of error for sub-groups).
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